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A meeting of the Carson City Liquor and Entertainment Board was held during the regularly scheduled
Board of Supervisors meeting on Thursday, March 17, 2011 in the Community Center Sierra Room, 851
East William Street, Carson City, Nevada.

PRESENT: Chairperson Robert Crowell
Member Karen Abowd
Member Shelly Aldean
Member Ken Furlong
Member John McKenna
Member Molly Walt

STAFF: Larry Werner, City Manager
Alan Glover, Clerk - Recorder
Randal Munn, Chief Deputy District Attorney
Kathleen King, Deputy Clerk / Recording Secretary

NOTE: A recording of these proceedings, the board’s agenda materials, and any written comments
or documentation provided to the Clerk during the meeting are part of the public record. These materials
are on file in the Clerk’s Office, and available for review during regular business hours.

10. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL (8:57:00) - Chairperson Crowell called the meeting to
order. Mr. Glover called the roll; a quorum was present, including Member Furlong.

11.  ACTION ON APPROVAL OF MINUTES - February 17, 2011 (8:57:36) - Member Aldean
moved to approve the minutes, as presented. Member Abowd seconded the motion. Motion carried 6-0.

12.  PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT, BUSINESS LICENSE

12(A) ACTION TO APPROVE PAUL BONALDI AS THE LIQUOR MANAGER FOR AN
ON-PREMISE /PACKAGED LIQUOR LICENSE FOR COCO DOLCE, LIQUOR LICENSE NO.
11-27512, LOCATED AT 1910 COLLEGE PARKWAY, SUITE 130, CARSON CITY (8:57:57) -
Chairperson Crowell introduced this item. Senior Permit Technician Lena Tripp reviewed the agenda
materials, noting staff’s recommendation of approval. Chairperson Crowell called for Paul Bonaldi;
however, no one was forthcoming. Chairperson Crowell requested staff to contact the applicant and
reagendize the item.

(10:57:38) Mr. Werner advised that Mr. Bonaldi was present in the meeting room, and requested the
Chairperson to reconvene the Liquor and Entertainment Board. In response to a question, Mr. Munn
advised that since the board adjourned by consensus, the Chair could reconvene the board by consensus.

Chairperson Crowell reconvened the Liquor and Entertainment Board at 10:57 a.m. All members of the
board were present, constituting a quorum. Chairperson Crowell invited Mr. Bonaldi to the podium. In
response to a question, Mr. Bonaldi described Coco Dolce as a wine and chocolate bar. He advised that
beer will also be served as well as sandwiches, salads, and soup. Art will be displayed on the walls and
vintage movies on the back wall by the bar. Breakfast items will also be served with espresso.



CARSON CITY LIQUOR AND ENTERTAINMENT BOARD
Minutes of the March 17, 2011 Meeting
Page 2

Mr. Bonaldi acknowledged that his staff has participated in alcohol server training. “It’s a very limited
staff. | have about three people and | have been through ServeSafe training.” In response to a question,
Mr. Bonaldi advised that his staff has not yet participated in the Sheriff’s Office alcohol server training
program. He acknowledged that he would arrange to have his staff comply.

Chairperson Crowell entertained questions or comments. In response to a question, Mr. Bonaldi advised
that appropriate signage will be installed and that his staff will check identification. He further advised that
he currently holds a Washoe County liquor license for an establishment at Sand Harbor. Chairperson
Crowell entertained a motion. Member Aldean moved to approve Paul Bonaldi as the liquor manager
for the on-premises packaged liquor license for Coco Dolce, liquor license number 11-27512, located
at 1910 College Parkway, Suite 130, in Carson City. Member Abowd seconded the motion. Motion
carried 6-0. Chairperson Crowell and the board members thanked Mr. Bonaldi for doing business in
Carson City and wished him well.

12(B) ACTION TO APPROVE JEFF SMEATH AND JOHN SMALL AS THE LIQUOR
MANAGERS FOR ABEER/WINE LIQUOR LICENSE FOR THE GOLDEN NICKEL, LIQUOR
LICENSENO. 11-27497, LOCATED AT 444EAST WILLIAM STREET,CARSONCITY (8:59:11)
- Chairperson Crowell introduced this item, and Dennis Small advised that he would represent the
applicants. Ms. Tripp reviewed the agenda materials, noting staff’s recommendation of approval. In
response to a question, Mr. Small advised that business is fair.

Member Aldean suggested that Mr. Small is likely familiar with the City’s liquor ordinances, and offered
to make a motion. Chairperson Crowell entertained public comment and, when none was forthcoming,
entertained a motion. Member Aldean moved to approve Jeff Smeath and John Small as the liquor
managers for a beer / wine liquor license for the Golden Nickel, liquor license number 11-27497,
located at 444 East William Street, Carson City. Member Walt seconded the motion. Motion carried
6-0.

13.  ACTIONTO ADJOURN (9:01:45) - Chairperson Crowell adjourned the Liquor and Entertainment
Boardat9:01a.m. (11:00:44) Chairperson Crowell adjourned the Liquor and Entertainment Board at 11:00
a.m.

The Minutes of the March 17, 2011 Carson City Liquor and Entertainment Board meeting are so approved
this 5™ day of May, 2011.

ROBERT L. CROWELL, Chair

ATTEST:

ALAN GLOVER, Clerk - Recorder



